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Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I am a former Sydney-born Australian citizen, who left Australia for the UK with my parents and brother in 1954, when I was 11 years old.  My father, who had been working as a Presbyterian minister in New South Wales, wished to work as a minister in the Church of Scotland.  As my mother&#8217;s parents, two brothers and one sister were no longer living, the decision to leave Australia was made a little easier for her.  My father left behind his brother, who was living in West Australia. 

Settling in Scotland was not too difficult, thanks largely to my great aunt (on my father's side) who made us so welcome and became like a mother to my mother.  We adapted to our new country, as the laws are similar, the language the same, and the way of life not so very different &#8211; when the Scottish climate allows.  

My roots on my mother&#8217;s side are well and truly Australian.  My great-grandfather (my mother's paternal grandfather) settled in Australia in 1853 and my grandmother (my mother&#8217;s mother) was born in Australia.  My mother remained resolutely Australian and even kept her accent until her death at the age of 90 in 1997. 

On my father's side, my grandparents were born in Scotland.  My father, born in non-British India, lived for a few years in Scotland before his family migrated to Australia, where they settled in Albany.  He later served with the RAAF during World War II.  My mother's sister, a nurse, also served overseas during World War II and died in Palestine, while working with the AIF.  

My parents both remained Australian citizens.  Although they never returned to Australia (nor travelled outside the UK), they had regular visits from Australian friends and relatives over the years. 

In spite of always having the idea at the back of my mind of returning to Australia to live, I never seemed to find the right time, to do so.  With a degree in French and German from Edinburgh University, I started a teaching career in Scotland.  I then lived and worked in Paris for two years, teaching English at a French high school.  Back in the UK, in London, I met and married an Englishman and remained at home until my son started school.  A change of direction from language teaching to secretarial work (still using my foreign language skills) led to an enjoyable career as a personal assistant until my recent retirement.  Now, with my parents no longer living, the UK still has a hold on me because of the number of friends I have both here and in Europe.  Nevertheless, the idea of spending, say, six months of the year in Australia is very appealing.  In the meantime, I just content myself with visiting Australia as often as I can - although long-haul flights are not for the faint-hearted.

Back in 1954, my brother and I travelled to the UK on my mother's Australian passport.  In 1963 at the age of 20, I obtained my first Australian passport in my own right.

Unfortunately, dual citizenship was not on offer when I lost my Australian citizenship in 1973.  By then, married and living in the UK, I thought it appropriate to take the nationality of the country in which I had settled, especially as Britain was about to join the EEC.  Prior to that, while I lived and worked in France in the late 1960s, I occasionally experienced difficulties with passport control during my visits back to the UK.  Indeed, on one trip to visit my parents, I was questioned so intensively at UK passport control, that I feared I might not even be allowed back into the country.  I suppose the official was just doing his job.  My telling him that my parents lived in Scotland seemed to cut no ice, as the only thing he was really interested in was how long I was planning to stay.  Up until that point, I had never doubted my right to live and work in the UK.  The question of my citizenship had simply never been an issue.  I did not know then that I could have stayed in the UK as an Australian citizen under the terms of the patriality laws since my paternal grandparents were British.  

Had the now-repealed Section 17 not been in force, I could have taken British citizenship without losing my Australian citizenship.  On the one hand, British citizenship has allowed me to live and work in the UK and - had I made that choice, in any country in the EU.  On the other hand, being permitted to retain my Australian citizenship would have meant that my birthright was officially acknowledged and could also be passed on to my son born outside Australia.  As for him, he would be happy to live and work in Australia.  Unfortunately, he was over 18 when Section 17 of the Australian Citizenship Act 1948 was repealed and therefore unable to take Australian citizenship.  

If you adopt another citizenship, it has to mean more than simply adopting a flag of convenience.  It makes good sense to adapt to the life of your new country.  Naturally, having studied at secondary school and university in Scotland and having spent a large part of my working life in England, I do feel at home in the UK.  However, I feel neither Scottish nor English but, like children of Asian and Caribbean parents who come to Britain, I feel British, which is a nationality rather than an ethnic identity.  Nevertheless, Australia is still in my blood and I still feel at home whenever I return to Australia to stay with relatives or friends.  Therefore, when I filled in the 2001 Census form for England and Wales, I entered Australian in the Ethnic Identity box because I feel proud of my Australian roots.

My connections with Australia are still strong and I have been glad to reciprocate some of that generous Australian hospitality.  One of my cousins visited for a month in 1995 along with her husband.  When another cousin's daughter and her friend came to the UK to work for two years in 2000, they lived with us until they had settled into their new jobs and found rented accommodation closer to their workplace.  As highly qualified nurses with university degrees, they were welcomed with open arms by the nursing profession here.  Under the two-year rule governing length of stay, my cousin's daughter has since returned to Australia, however, not before being offered long-term employment here.  Her friend, because of her English-born grandfather, has been able to remain in the UK to study for further qualifications.  Another young Australian friend working here as a midwife also commented on the importance of having good qualifications before arriving in the UK.  Having a well-paid job enables her to travel around the UK and Europe whenever she has leave.  These young women are excellent ambassadors for Australia.  To feel at home in another country you have to be prepared to adapt and integrate.  I speak from experience because, when I lived in France, I spoke French and enjoyed another culture and the company of my French friends. 

I am very appreciative of the excellent work of the Southern Cross Group in making me feel more connected to Australia.  They lobby where necessary on our behalf and keep us up to date with changes in the law.  In February 2003, I took part in an Australian Citizenship Affirmation Ceremony held at Australia House in London, at which Mr Gary Hardgrave was present.   

As I cannot commit myself to returning permanently to Australia in the next three years, I cannot resume my citizenship.  However, this does not make me any less proud of my Australian heritage.  

I would like to thank the Committee for taking the time to read my submission and hope that some of my comments have been helpful.

Margaret Brown (née Archibald)

